MEETING OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CITY HALL, Fifth Floor
6801 Delmar Blvd.
University City, Missouri 63130
March 23, 2015
6:30 p.m.
A. MEETING CALLED TO ORDER 
At the Regular Session of the City Council of University City held on the fifth floor of City Hall, on Monday, March 23, 2015, Mayor Shelley Welsch called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.  

B. ROLL CALL 

In addition to the Mayor the following members of the Council were present:



Councilmember Rod Jennings




Councilmember Paulette Carr arrived at 6:45 p.m.



Councilmember Stephen Kraft  




Councilmember Terry Crow




Councilmember Michael Glickert                                               





Councilmember Arthur Sharpe, Jr.


Also in attendance was Lehman Walker, City Manager. 

C. APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Councilmember Glickert moved to approve the agenda as presented, was seconded by Councilmember Jennings and the motion carried unanimously.
D. PROCLAMATIONS
E. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
1. March 9, 2015 City Council Regular Session minutes were moved for approval by Councilmember Sharpe, were seconded by Councilmember Jennings and the motion carried unanimously.
F. APPOINTMENTS  
1. James Stephenson was nominated for appointment to the Civil Service Board by Councilmember Crow, replacing David Damick, was seconded by Councilmember Glickert and the motion carried unanimously.
2. Nicole Thomas was nominated for the Arts and Letters Commission by Mayor Welsch, replacing Bobette Patton, was seconded by Councilmember Jennings and the motion carried unanimously. 
3. Nancy McClain was nominated for the Park Commission by Councilmember Sharpe, replacing Dawn Price, was seconded by Councilmember Glickert and the motion carried unanimously.
G. SWEARING IN 
1. Rebecca Clendenen to be sworn in to the CALOP commission.  
Mayor Welsch advised members that Ms. Clendenen found it necessary to withdraw from this appointment since she will be moving out of town.
2. James Stutz was sworn in to the Pension Board.
3. Joan Greco-Cohen was sworn in to the Library Board at the Clerk's Office.

H. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (Total of 15 minutes allowed)

Linda Fried, 7623 Stanford Avenue, University City, MO

Ms. Fried stated that whenever people want to demonstrate pride in U City they almost invariably speak about its diversity.  The City's numbers speak to a diverse population but there are missed opportunities to showcase this diversity during community events, due to the lack of participation by residents who live south of Delmar.

     Ms. Fried read adverse comments she found on a U City Facebook page regarding the City Manager's March 19th posting of an informational meeting for City residents on Propositions P and S to be held at the U City Public Library on March 25th.  She stated that such comments, from School Board member Tom Peters and residents Dennis and Helen Fuller were not indicative of the type of conversations that are needed to enhance community understanding.

Deborah Henderson, 6124 Victoria Avenue, University City, MO


Ms. Henderson provided Council with photographs of events held at the MidTown Farmer's Market and copies of the proposed agreement with U City for the upcoming year.  She then presented a brief overview of last year's activities.

             Ms. Henderson stated that a proposal has been submitted to the Economic Development Retail Sales Tax Board to obtain funding that would provide the market with opportunities to conduct additional marketing and special events.   
I. PUBLIC HEARINGS
J. CONSENT AGENDA 
K. CITY MANAGER’S REPORT 
1. Approval to grant authority to the City Manager to sign and enter into a contract with Thouvenot, Wade & Moerchen (TWM) to perform engineering services on the design of 100 ADA-compliant curb ramps for a maximum compensation of $68,395.50.
Councilmember Glickert moved to approve, was seconded by Councilmember Sharpe and the motion carried unanimously.

2. Approval to grant authority to the City Manager to sign and enter into a contract with Engineering Design Source, Inc. (EDSI) to perform engineering services on the design of 130 ADA-compliant curb ramps for a maximum compensation of $88,425.00.
Councilmember Jennings moved to approve, was seconded by Councilmember Sharpe and the motion carried unanimously.

3. Approval of a site plan review for 7401 Balson Ave. for a three story addition to University City High School.

Councilmember Jennings moved to approve, was seconded by Councilmember Carr and the motion carried unanimously.

Mayor Welsch asked Mr. Walker if he would provide Council with specific details on how the retention pond located behind the Library would be constructed.  

L. UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
BILLS
1. BILL 9256 – An ordinance amending Schedule III. Table III-C and Table III-E of the Traffic Code, to revise traffic regulation as provided herein.  
Bill 9256 was read for the second and third time.
Councilmember Sharpe moved to approve Bill 9256 and was seconded by Councilmember Glickert.

Roll Call vote was: 

AYES:  Councilmembers Jennings, Carr, Kraft, Crow, Glickert, Sharpe and Mayor Welsch.  

NAYS:  none

Bill 9256 carried unanimously and became Ordinance number 6984.
2. BILL 9257 – An ordinance amending schedule VII, Table VII-A – Stop Intersections, Chapter 300 Traffic Code, of the University City Municipal Code, to revise traffic regulation as provided herein.  Bill 9257 was read for the second and third time.
Councilmember Jennings moved to approve Bill 9257 and was seconded by Councilmember Carr.

Roll Call vote was: 

AYES:  Councilmembers Jennings, Carr, Kraft, Crow, Glickert, Sharpe and Mayor Welsch.  

NAYS:  none

Bill 9257 carried unanimously and became Ordinance number 6985.
M. NEW BUSINESS
RESOLUTIONS
BILLS
N. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (continued if needed)

Tracy Gritsenko, 737 Oakbrook Lane, University City, MO
Ms. Gritsenko announced that there would be a School Board forum for candidates at the McNair building on Sunday, March 29th at 2 p.m. Ms. Gritsenko stated that as a candidate for the School Board she would be happy to answer any questions.  
Bart Stewart, 714 Harvard Avenue, University City, MO

Mr. Stewart stated that he was speaking on behalf of a group of concerned residents from University Heights No. 1 regarding the Delmar Harvard development.  Residents felt that it was important to develop a position statement that would limit the size and scale of the project and adhere to the neighborhood's guidelines and vision for the area around Civic Plaza.  
     Mr. Stewart provided Council with copies of the position statement and stated that the residents of University Heights Subdivision No. 1 have asked that the developer not be allowed to move forward on this project or any other proposal, unless said development adheres to certain criteria:
     Mr. Stewart concluded by asking City Council to carefully consider what is being proposed to ensure that it adheres to the City's current zoning practices and that the area's historic integrity and vitality remains.
O. COUNCIL REPORTS/BUSINESS
1. Boards and Commission appointments needed
Mayor Welsch read the appointments that were needed.
2. Council liaison reports on Boards and Commissions
3. Boards, Commissions and Task Force minutes
4. Other Discussions/Business
P. COUNCIL COMMENTS
Councilmember Glickert addressed the City Manager noting his appreciation of all of the City’s effort in cleaning the alleys and properties associated with demolished duplexes as he notice on his tour of alleys located in Ward 3.  

     Councilmember Glickert stated that he had also been in the Loop on Saturday night and was shocked to see an inordinate number of police vehicles responding to a group of people that were blocking Westgate Avenue.  The police handled the incident in a proper manner but noted that Council needed to address protestors’ actions the City will allow.  He stated that when protesters are blocking the streets and sidewalks while using inappropriate language, it becomes a safety issue.  He was very concerned about the business owners who have invested in The Loop, trying to make a living.   

Councilmember Carr reminded everyone that she and Councilmember Crow will be conducting town hall meetings on the bond issues at the McNair Administration Building, 8136 Groby Road, on March 24th at 7 p.m., and the U City Library on March 26th at 7 p.m. and would be distributing flyers in opposition to Propositions S and P.   

Councilmember Kraft stated that he had also been in The Loop on Saturday and some of the comments he received from a group of very liberal public defenders was how impressed they had been with the restraint demonstrated by the City's police officers as they were being taunted.  
     Councilmember Kraft spoke on the corrections needed to be addressed of the misinformation that was being disseminated about the bond issues.  He noted that when residents hear that their property taxes are going up 40 percent, they automatically assume that it pertains to their entire tax bill.  So 40 percent is misleading and suggested that it is being used to intentionally mislead and confuse residents. 

     Councilmember Kraft spoke on several misleading blogs being disseminated by a Councilmember and noted answers to the contrary of the blogs.

Councilmember Crow stated that he will stand by the 40 percent tax increase language since Council only has authority over one line item on its residential tax bill.  He stated that if you look at the municipal assessment and add the numbers that were just spoke of, you will get a 40 percent tax increase.

 
Councilmember Crow stated that although Councilmember Kraft was correct in stating that this was not the largest bond issue, the quoted material pertained to the largest tax increase.  He welcomed the opportunity to have healthy conversations about these issues in the upcoming weeks.  

Councilmember Carr encouraged everyone to attend the town hall meetings, where not only will all of the facts presented by Councilmember Kraft be discussed, but any unanswered questions will be answered.  
Mayor Welsch stated that she was glad that the City Manager was able to move quickly on these issues and take advantage of this perfect storm of market conditions for bond issues - interest rates at their lowest in 45 years; oil prices at historic lows and the City’s AA+ bond rating, which will enable the City to borrow at a lower rate then it will ever be able to in the future.  She stated that her belief is that the citizens of this community deserve to have this work done and her hope is that many will go to the polls in agreement.  

     Other upcoming events:

· The Police Department's Focus Group will meet on March 24th at the Heman Park Community Center at 6 p.m. 

· The City's official informational meeting on Propositions S and P will be held at the U-City Library on March 25th at 7 p.m.

· Staff has been advised that U City is one of three cities to receive an award for Make a Difference Day.  Additional information on this honor will be provided in the near future.   

Q. ADJOURNMENT 
Mayor Shelley Welsch adjourned the meeting at 7:08 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Joyce Pumm
City Clerk, MRCC/CMC
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